CEPI Steering Committee Meeting 
January 24, 2007
EFWC Boardroom

 Eskasoni, NS

10:00 a.m.
Draft Minutes

Present

Shelley Porter (UINR-CEPI), Melissa Nevin (UINR), Jonathan Saul, Brian MacSween (DNR), Jerry Wolchuk (INAC), Margie Lever (DFO), Jason Naug (DFO), Gary Koziel (NSA), Rick McCready (CBRM), Sharon Carter (NSDEL), Asta Antoft (ACAP), Guy Rochon (EC), Fred Baechler (ADI Ltd.), Steve MacCormack (LNG), Shelley Denny (UINR), John MacInnes (NSDFA), J. Gerard Mac Master (GP), Robin B. Campbell (CBRM), Albert Marshall (Elder)
Call to Order
Shelley Porter called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Opening Prayer

Fred Baechler opened meeting with a prayer.
Introductions
Roundtable introductions were done for those who were new to the table. 

Additions/Deletions to the Agenda
There were no changes to the agenda.

Review and Approval of Minutes

The minutes were amended.  

Motion:  Motion moved by Robin B. Campbell seconded by Guy Rochon to approve the minutes from December 13, 2006.  All Approved.  Motion Carried.

Business Arising 
· Jason Naug reviewed the action items from the past minutes.  

· Shelley Porter stated that she is writing letters to the Senior Council regarding funding, and handed out a sample of the letter.  Sharon Carter stated that Shelley Porter should lay out the expectations and put the amount CEPI is requesting in the letters.  Jason Naug suggested that Shelley Porter put a deadline or date for responding to the letter.  Guy Rochon stated that date should be March 31, 2007, because people will be planning their budgets.  
· Jason Naug stated the next action item was under the SOE plan.  The committee would review the presentation, and a decision on the visioning exercise should be made at the January meeting.  Guy Rochon stated that there was positive feedback, and that we are discussing this issue at today’s meeting.
· Jason Naug stated that the next action item is the communications plan.  Weldon Bona is to discuss this at the meeting today.
· Jason Naug stated that the next action item is under the Biosphere Reserve.  Shelley Porter stated that she has an update regarding this issue.

· Jason Naug stated that the next action item is under sub-watershed planning.  Rick McCready stated that a meeting was held, and will hand out a report regarding this meeting.

· Jason Naug stated that the last action item was that Shelley Porter would write a letter to Minister of NS Department of Transportation.  Shelley Porter will write a letter to someone in Transportation, and Rick McCready will write a letter to someone from Service NS to invite him or her to the CEPI Committee.
Management Analysis – Jason Naug

· Jason Naug handed out “Chapter 3: Bras d’Or Issues”, “Key Contacts for issues and Management Regime Verification”, and “Chapter 4: Environmental Mandates” to the committee members.
· Jason Naug stated that he wanted the committee to look over the handouts, and wanted feedback on whether he was on the right track.  On the “Key Contacts for Issues and Management Regime Verification,” Jason Naug outlined what Department and contact has responsibility for a these particular issues and/or activities.  Jason Naug stated that he wanted to identify the main challenges for addressing these issues.  Jason Naug stated that he wanted to look at this from different perspective to determine the source of these challenges.  Jason Naug stated that he wanted to confirm by the end of January as to whether we are on the same page in regards to these issues and the responsibilities of these issues.  Jason Naug stated that he would like to sit down with the key people within these departments to talk to them on their perceptions on these issues, and what ways do they think management could change.  Jason Naug stated that he wanted to bring this to the attention of the CEPI Committee, and get feedback on the responsibility section.
· Jason Naug stated that the key contacts are those individuals that he intends to conduct interviews with.  Guy Rochon stated that for invasive species an interview should be conducted with the Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) since they are running the national strategy for the prevention of invasive and alien species.  Guy Rochon stated that Transport Canada and Fisheries and Oceans Canada have responsibilities under that strategy, but is prominently run by CFIA
· Jason Naug stated that he would like to get information from the committee over the next couple of weeks in regards to this.
· [Unknown speaker] stated that under sewage First Nation communities should be put under INAC since some of the First Nation communities operate their own sewage treatment facilities.
· Guy Rochon asked if these issues were issues obtained from academic literature.  Jason Naug stated that these issues were not based on academic literature.  Guy Rochon asked Jason Naug how he came up with these issues.  Jason Naug stated that these issues were based on planning related studies that were done through public consultation.  Guy Rochon stated that these issues should to be used as background information for the proposed workshop, and fully explain the process of arriving at these issues.  Guy Rochon stated that it must be added that you arrived at these issues through public consultation.
SOE planning workshop & Proposed Survey – Guy Rochon, Jason Naug & Shelley Porter
· Guy Rochon stated that he had discussed having a workshop prior to March 31 in order to get the public participation moving along on what issues are important under CEPI.  Guy Rochon stated that CEPI could not hold this workshop prior to March 31, because the survey may go in another direction than the workshop.  Guy Rochon asked the committee if there was anyway that we could do the survey first, and than hold the workshop closer to when the survey was to be held.  Guy Rochon stated that the survey responses are going to be very valuable for the SOE process, and the workshop precede the survey would not be in our best interest.  Brian MacSween suggested putting the survey and workshop close together in date so that the public does not feel overwhelmed.  Shelley Porter stated that the committee was not sure how much a survey would cost.  Guy Rochon stated that we focus on the survey, so it can serve the purpose of a workshop at a later date.  Shelley Porter asked the committee how we are going to go about doing the survey.  Guy Rochon recommended that the SOE task team work on both the survey and workshop.  Shelley Porter asked the committee felt about the SOE task team taking this on.  Jason Naug stated that he is concerned about asking the people being surveyed the issues again.  Jason Naug stated that when we initially started talking about the survey we wanted to use it as a communications tool.  Jason Naug stated that we were doing the survey to provide information out to the public, and to get feedback on how the process is going so people are aware of what CEPI is doing and are in agreement with the process CEPI is taking.  Guy Rochon stated that if you address issues in the SOE that are not relevant to the public that would be a much greater outcry.  Jason Naug stated that we should in the survey state that these are the issues that have been identified, and ask in the survey if they are in agreement with these issues in terms of priority.  Jason Naug stated that in the survey we could state the process and ask if they are in agreement with the way the process is going.  Guy Rochon asked if anyone has all the results of the surveys that have been done with the communities to date.  Shelley Porter stated that the 2004 workshop proceeding would have that identified.  Guy Rochon stated that in terms of the survey he wanted to ensure that they were not duplicating what has already been done.  Guy Rochon stated that identification had been done, but prioritization has not occurred. 
· Shelley Porter asked what we want out of our SOE workshop and what do we want out of our survey.  Guy Rochon stated that we do not have stated targets or objectives but are bringing the issues that are of concern to the public, and setting targets for these issues.  Shelley Porter stated that we should focus the survey on the seasonal/recreational residents.  Fred Baechler stated that the SOE task team should have a brainstorming session to discuss how to develop the survey.  Shelley Porter asked if there was any pressure in time to get this done.  Guy Rochon stated that he looked at the timeline, and there appeared to be no pressure on CEPI to get this done.  Shelley Porter stated her concerns in funding the workshop.  Guy Rochon stated that they would have funding for workshop in the next fiscal year.  
· Action Item:  Shelley Porter stated that the SOE task team should have a meeting within the next month to address some of these issues around the survey and workshop.
· Guy Rochon suggested that the CEPI committee hold information sessions for the public at town halls around the Bras d’Or Lakes to increase public awareness, and has seen this work for other groups.  
Communications Plan – Weldon Bona

· Weldon Bona makes a presentation on the CEPI Communications Plan.

· Weldon Bona stated that CEPI has two key message, which include:

· CEPI is a team working together to create a blueprint for the long-term well-being of the Bras d’Or Lakes and its people.

· CEPI is taking action together as a team of First Nations, federal, provincial, and municipal governments, businesses, community groups, and other organizations.

· Weldon Bona stated that CEPI’s brand would be “Bras d’Or Lakes are Golden”
· Albert Marshall stated that the use of the eight-pointed star was a seal of the Grand Council, and should not be used in the logo without the permission of the Grand Council.  Weldon Bona stated that the symbol appeared to be a common symbol for the Mi’kmaq, and was unaware that it was a seal for the Grand Council.  Weldon Bona stated that he would revise the logo.
· Shelley Porter stated that Weldon Bona should attend the SOE task team meeting.  Guy Rochon stated that he was just going to suggest that since it ties into what the SOE team is doing so it can be reflected in the communications plan.
Website Update – Shelley Porter, Weldon Bona, & Kristy Read

· Weldon Bona stated that he and Kristy read would give an update on the CEPI website.  Weldon Bona stated that CEPI owns brasdorcepi.ca and brasdorcepi.com.  Weldon Bona stated that the website is not ready for public viewing.
· Kristy Read gives a presentation on the website and its progression.

· Weldon Bona stated that the upkeep of the website would be very easy, because all you need to do is type in your user name and password to make changes to content of the website.  Guy Rochon asked if there was anyone verifying the information prior to it being posted on the website in experience when we had this sort of tool people wrote inappropriate remarks.  Shelley Porter stated that she would be the only person able to access and make changes to the website.  Weldon Bona stated that Shelley Porter would have a log in name and password to protect from unwanted information going onto the website.
· Jason Naug suggested having the website up and running to get feedback, so everyone is happy with the website.  Shelley Porter stated that the a sample page of the website had been sent out to everyone on the committee.  Guy Rochon stated that the website was not sent out.  Weldon stated that the website was presented to the committee.  Guy Rochon suggested changing the contact information for Environment Canada.

· Jason Naug asked when the CEPI website would be accessible.  Shelley Porter stated that they could have the website accessible by next week with limited content.

· Weldon Bona stated that the website would be publicly launched in March 2007.

Meeting with Municipal Planners Report – Rick McCready

· Rick McCready handed out a two-page memo to the CEPI Committee.  Rick McCready stated that he was successful with meeting the two planning directors who included Doug Forrester (Director of Planning of CBRM), and John Dane (Executive Director of the Eastern District Planning Commission).  Rick McCready stated that the two directors, Shelley Porter, Pat Bates, Bruce Hatcher, and he attended the meeting.  
· Rick McCready stated that they did come together on a couple of issues.  Rick McCready stated that the first issue was to develop standards for shoreline development in Bras d’Or Lakes Watershed and those municipalities’ development minimum setbacks from the lake.  In Richmond, Inverness, and Victoria County there is no zoning in most places, whereas CBRM has zoning throughout the municipality but does not have any development standards designed to protect the Bras d’Or.  Rick McCready stated that there is an absence of standards for new development along the shoreline; this has been an issue that has been brought up at the CEPI table.  
· Rick McCready stated that the CBRM Planning Department and the Eastern District Planning Commission would jointly prepare terms of reference for a study of development standards for the Bras d’Or Watershed.  Research will be completed as to what was done in other watersheds in Canada and elsewhere, and try to apply those standards to the geography we have here in the Bras d’Or.  Rick McCready stated that what will come out of this study would be a model set of development standards for shoreline development that can be presented to the four municipal councils that share the watershed.  Rick McCready stated that we are looking at creating a model bylaw that could be adopted down the road by any of the four municipal councils.
· Rick McCready stated that the first step would be to get the terms of reference for this study.  Rick McCready stated that they are anticipating that it would be done by a consulting firm, and there could be some cost involved.  Service Nova Scotia has indicated that they could potentially put some money into this project, and the Bras d’Or Stewardship Society may be able to contribute.  Rick McCready stated that once they have the terms of reference completed he will bring them back to the CEPI table.

· Sharon Carter asked how much this project would cost.  Rick McCready stated that it should not be extremely expensive, and would say that it will cost around $10,000.  It could cost more, but that depends on what level of detail they would be getting into.  

· Rick McCready stated that the second item was the issue of mapping, and data management using GIS.  Rick McCready stated that they were looking at getting everyone involved in mapping and GIS at a meeting to share the work that they are doing to allow information sharing and create possible partnerships.  There is a possibility for all of the parties to work together and pull resources for every organization involved in the watershed.

· Rick McCready stated that at the meeting we agreed that if the CEPI Committee would set up the meeting to talk about mapping, GIS, and aerial photography that the planning commission would make their technical staff available.  Rick McCready asked if anyone would be interested in participating to help with this meeting.  Rick McCready stated that Bruce Hatcher would be interested in participating.  Shelley Porter and Melissa Nevin agreed to help with organizing the meeting.  Brian MacSween stated that he would ask Dave Harris if he could spare Nick Deagle to help with this meeting.    
Report on Biosphere Reserve Board Meeting – Shelley Porter

· Shelley Porter handed out and discussed an update on the biosphere reserve.
· Guy Rochon asked what the difference was between Canadian biosphere program and this biosphere program, because he is not making the link since Parks Canada runs the Canadian biosphere program.  Sharon Carter stated that this is an UNESCO biosphere program.
· Shelley Porter stated that she will continue to attend the biosphere reserve meetings, and will give them the contact information for the CEPI committee members if required.  
· Albert Marshall stated that he has been a volunteer for the biosphere reserve, and they are not looking for any affiliation with any government.  Albert Marshall stated that with the use of words like designation and reserve they had gone through the UNSI and KMK to ensure they were not infringing on the rights of First Nations.  The biosphere reserve has been looking for support, and just recently came up with the name Bras d’Or Lakes Biosphere Reserve.

· Shelley Porter thanked Albert Marshall for his update on the biosphere reserve.  Shelley Porter stated that the biosphere reserve is going through the nomination document, which is done by all volunteers.  Shelley Porter stated that Jim Foulds gave a presentation to the CEPI Committee in March 2006, and a presentation in November 2006 was given to the Senior Council from the biosphere reserve by Dr. George Francis of the University of Waterloo, and Teresa MacNeil.
Review and reconciliation of the workplan – Jason Naug & Shelley Porter

· Jason Naug stated that we wanted to go back and look at the original workplan CEPI drafted, and identified some of the key tasks that need to be completed.  
· Action Item:  Jason Naug stated that every month CEPI should review the workplan to see what progress we are making, and that Shelley will be giving a financial update each month.  
· Shelley Porter stated that she had sent out the workplan to the committee members.  Sharon Carter asked if there was any objectives that we want to finish by this winter.  Guy Rochon stated that the workplan is a little outdated, and if the workplan could be updated it would help to inform our department when reporting on the progress of CEPI.
· Shelley Porter stated that there are items in the workplan that have been completed, but there are still items that have to be worked on.  Jason Naug stated that one of the items that needs to be put into the workplan is the development of an alternative funding strategy.  Shelley Porter stated that we should have more regular meeting with the funding task team.

· Action Item:  Shelley Porter will be responsible for updating the workplan.

Roundtable reports
· Brian MacSween stated that Stora Enso is getting aboriginal contractors to do work behind Eskasoni in the Loon Lake area, which is around 12 000 or 13 000 acres.  Brian MacSween stated that it is a split watershed and it is lynx habitat, so there has to be special considerations for harvesting this area.  Brian MacSween stated that there is a road system planned, and the only road in that area is a rebuild of the old Loon Lake Road.  
· Asta Antoft stated that ACAP is looking for a new Executive Director and the deadline for applying for this position will be February 9, 2007.
· Sharon Carter stated that there would be a Water Resource Management Science Forum at CBU on February 21, 2007.
· Jason Naug stated that he would have the EOAR finished in a month.
Next Meeting
February 28, 2007
Closing Prayer

Albert Marshall closed the meeting with a prayer.
Meeting adjourned at 2:30 p.m.
Minutes Completed by: Melissa Nevin (Administrative Assistant)
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